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M E M O R A N D U M 

 
To:  Licensees & Interested Parties 
 
From:  Malcolm J Broussard, Executive Director 
 
Date:  April 3, 2020 
 
Re: Flexible Staffing Ratios During COVID-19 Public Health Emergency 
          REVISED 
 
 
During their March 25 meeting, the Board approved a waiver of the existing rules for 
staffing ratios for pharmacy interns, pharmacy technicians, and pharmacy technician 
candidates.  The current existing rules provide for the following staffing ratios: 

• One pharmacist may supervise one pharmacy intern (1:1); 
• One pharmacist may supervise one pharmacy technician candidate (1:1); and 
• One pharmacist may supervise as many as three certified pharmacy technicians, 

or in the alternative, if there is one pharmacy technician candidate present, then 
the pharmacist may supervise up to two certified pharmacy technicians (flexible 
3:1). 

Thus, one pharmacist may now supervise up to four licensed persons, as well as an 
unlimited number of unlicensed persons. 
 
The Board determined it appropriate to allow the supervising pharmacist to adjust the 
ratios of different categories of personnel as long as the present maximum of four 
licensed persons is maintained.  For example, the pharmacist may supervise four 
interns, or two interns and two technicians, or three technicians and one candidate, or 
any other ‘mix-and-match’ four-person combination, as well as the unlimited number of 
unlicensed persons. 
 
During their April 2 meeting, the Board reconsidered their initial decision on March 25 to 
maintain the requirement for direct and immediate supervision.  That level of 
supervision does not require the pharmacist to have ‘line of sight’ but it does require the 
supervisor and the supervisee to be onsite in the same building.  Since the onsite 
requirement would negate the opportunity for remote practice, the Board has relaxed 
that level of supervision for a limited period of time.  However, this action does not 
relieve the pharmacist of their responsibility to properly supervise the interns, 
technicians, and technician candidates assisting them.  How the pharmacist 
accomplishes that is in their discretion, but the pharmacist is accountable for the proper 
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supervision of their licensed personnel. 
 
Finally, the Board determined it appropriate to terminate this rule waiver upon the 
earliest of the following two dates: (1) the termination of the Governor’s proclamation of 
the COVID-19 public health emergency or (2) September 30, 2020.  If the date certain 
precedes the termination of the proclamation, the Board could determine to extend the 
rule waiver. 
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